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Decision of Administrative Law Judge: Reversed.

OPINION AND ORDER

The Arkansas Court of Appeals has reversed the

Commission on the issue of permanent anatomical impairment

and has remanded for the Commission to address the

claimant’s contention that he is entitled to wage-loss

disability benefits.  Leach v. Cooper Tire & Rubber Co.,

2011 Ark. App. 517, ___ S.W.3d ___.  Pursuant to the Court’s

mandate, and in accordance with our de novo review of the

entire record, the Full Commission finds that the claimant
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proved he sustained permanent anatomical impairment in the

amount of 7%.  We find that the claimant proved he sustained

wage-loss disability in the amount of 25%.    

I.  HISTORY

Richard Leach, now age 65, testified that he graduated

from high school and served in the United States Navy for

three and one-half years.  The claimant testified that he

was a Machinist Mate in the Navy, specializing in

refrigeration and air conditioning.  The claimant testified

that he worked at Weyerhaeuser for approximately 20 years as

an electrician, millwright, welder, and log scaler.  The

claimant also worked at Pilgrim’s for about three and one-

half years as a maintenance foreman over two mills and a

hatchery.    

The claimant testified that he was hired as an

industrial technician for the respondent-employer, Cooper

Tire & Rubber Company, on August 15, 1988.  The claimant

testified that he performed “high voltage maintenance” work

and described himself as a “troubleshooter” for the

respondents.  The parties stipulated that the employment

relationship existed at all relevant times, including March

10, 2007.  The claimant testified that he was earning $24.43
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per hour for a balance of 40 hours weekly.  The parties

stipulated that the claimant sustained a compensable injury

to his “chest, lung, and abdomen area” on March 10, 2007. 

The claimant testified that he was “sandwiched” between two

conveyors: “The upper part, chest part was caught on the one

conveyor, the one that I was working on....And the other

conveyor that came down caught me in the lower back and bent

me.”  Dr. Thomas M. Hillis’ impression on March 10, 2007 was

“Compression injury to the thorax without evidence of

significant injury.”

Dr. Hillis stated on March 20, 2007, “I would ask that

he wait another week and a half for total of three weeks

prior to consideration of returning to work.  I think this

will allow any potential lung or chest injury to clear.  He

will be released at that point, assuming all other is okay,

and he will be rechecked here prn.”  The claimant followed

up with Dr. Hillis on March 27, 2007: “Abdominal and chest

examination reveal still some slight tenderness, but

improving.  His injuries will be three weeks old this

weekend.  I have instructed him that he may return to work

at regular duty next week.  We will withhold any work this

week.” 
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After being seen at Gabbie Medical Clinic on April 3,

2007, the claimant was assigned physical limitations and

light duty.  The claimant testified that he returned to

light work “for three or four days, and then I was

terminated.”  The record contains a letter from the

respondent-employer’s Employee Relations Manager indicating

that the claimant’s employment was terminated on April 19,

2007 for “gross misconduct in the form of a violation of

lockout/tagout.”

The claimant testified, however, that he returned to

work for the respondent-employer approximately three weeks

later.  The claimant participated in a Functional Capacity

Evaluation at St. Michael Outpatient Rehabilitation on July

19, 2007.  A clinical psychologist noted at that time, “He

currently participates in all aspects of his activities of

daily living and indicated that he is back working on his

poultry farm, pastoring a small church in Grannis, Ark., and

is back on his job with Cooper Tire....No psychological

symptoms were noted that would interfere with Richard

returning to full employment at this time.”  However,

another portion of the Functional Capacity Evaluation

indicated that although the claimant planned to return to
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work, his return to work status was “Modified.”  The

modifications needed were “Very limited static squatting.” 

It was also noted at that time, “The U.S. Department of

Labor standard for Physical Demand Classification (PDC)

qualifies the individual at a Heavy PDC.  However, lifts

over five times per day at this level would place the

individual at a significant medical risk.”  

A report from Gabbie Medical Clinic dated July 30, 2007

indicated that the claimant was returned to regular duty. 

The “Full and Complete Release Date” was July 30, 2007.  The

claimant testified that he returned to his regular work

duties but that his physical condition eventually worsened. 

Dr. Ronald D. Stephens’ assessment on February 8, 2008

included “remote history of a crush injury to the thorax”

and “probable right chest radiculopathy and also right flank

radiculopathy.”  Dr. Stephens noted that the claimant “will

continue full duty at Cooper Tire.”  Dr. Stephens signed a

note indicating that the claimant could return to regular

work on February 8, 2008.  

An MRI scan of the claimant’s thoracic spine was

performed on February 15, 2008:

Mild bulging of the disc and degenerative disc
disease are present at a few levels with more
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prominent degenerative changes at the lower
thoracic and upper lumbar levels including
hypertrophic spurring and disc space narrowing. 
There is minimal retrolisthesis at the T11-12
level.  Alignment and disc spaces are otherwise
well maintained.  No other bony abnormalities are
noted.  No acute fracture is identified although
there is mild irregularity involving the posterior
aspect of L1 raising the question of an old
fracture.  At the T6-7 level, there is a tiny disc
protrusion on the left resulting in mild cord
deformity.  At the T11-12 level, there is spurring
with a questionable tiny broad-based protrusion of
the disc on the left resulting in mild central
spinal stenosis and cord flattening.  At the T12-
L1 level, there is a focal protrusion of the disc
centrally associated with mild deformity and
depression of the superior endplate of L1
posteriorly.

Again, findings may be due to previous trauma and
this is resulting in mild to moderate central
spinal stenosis.  The spinal canal is otherwise
well maintained and the visualized spinal cord is
unremarkable.  

IMPRESSION: 1) Mild degenerative changes and
bulging of the disc at multiple levels associated
with a few small disc protrusions which are
resulting in a component of cord deformity.  There
is suggestion of old trauma involving L1
posteriorly.  See text above.
2) No other significant abnormalities.    

The claimant received a program of physical therapy

beginning March 24, 2008 until May 7, 2008.  The claimant

testified that physical therapy improved his flexibility and

range of motion.  Dr. Stephens signed a note on June 9, 2008

indicating that the claimant could return to regular work.  
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Dr. J. Michael Calhoun examined the claimant on July 2,

2008:

Mr. Leach is a 61-year-old man who initially
injured his back while working for Cooper Tire as
a maintenance and electrician in 2007. 
Essentially a compressor fell striking him on his
lower back and pressuring him between it and
another compression device.  He had some low back
and right rib pain....He returned to work but then
again having increasing lower thoracic pain....

Review of the MRI does show some degenerative and
bulging discs at T11-T12 as well as T12-L1.  There
is slight stenosis at both levels.  

I explained to the patient that normally we would
not proceed with surgical intervention for this
unless he had a progressive thoracic myelopathy. 
He has no evidence of that and no complaints
consistent with it.  Unfortunately he will
continue to have some pain, but he is working his
regular job at this time.  

The only thing I might suggest is trying him on an
antiinflammatory agent.  We did give him a sample
of Celebrex 200 mg to take once per day.  He also
received a prescription regarding this.  Above
all, he does not require surgical intervention.

A registered-nurse case manager noted on July 3, 2008,

“Mr. Leach continues to work regular duty in Maintenance at

Cooper Tire.  Dr. Calhoun made no changes to his work

status.”

The claimant testified that he benefitted from a

prescription for Celebrex.  The claimant testified that

taking Celebrex enabled him to work.
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The claimant’s testimony indicated that the respondent-

carrier would not allow him to return to Dr. Calhoun.  The

claimant began treating with Dr. Cheryl Vogan on September

4, 2008.  Dr. Vogan gave the following impression and plan:

“His MRI report of 2-15-08 was reviewed and discussed.  His

work restrictions were reviewed specifically with respect to

climbing on ladders, walking on uneven surfaces, and

repetitive lifting and bending.  He wishes to be able to

continue to work however, this may need to be light duty. 

He is uncertain as to whether or not this is offered at

work.  If this is not available he may need to consider

leaving his current occupation.  He will continue with the

Celebrex as this has been beneficial and have close

continued followup.”  

Dr. Vogan wrote the following on October 21, 2008: “Mr.

Leach has been followed by me for back pain which radiates

from his shoulder to low back and which is related to a

crush injury sustained 3-10-07.  He has increasing symptoms

of pain and discomfort which prevent him from returning to

productive work at Cooper Tire.  I believe he is permanently

disabled from Cooper Tire and would benefit from retirement

from Cooper Tire at this point.”
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The claimant testified that his last date of employment

with the respondents was approximately December 20, 2008. 

The claimant testified, “The next scheduled job was a shut-

down job, and it was running a lot of four and six inch

conduit up in the ceiling, and I knew I couldn’t do it.  You

know, there’s no light duty during a shut-down....so I told

my boss, you know, I can’t do this.  I’m just going to hurt

everybody else by working.  I’ll go ahead and ... I talked

to my union steward or division chairman, I guess, actually

it is, about going out on disability.”  The claimant

testified that he received vacation pay until January and

then Accident & Sickness pay.  The parties stipulated that

the claimant received Accident & Sickness pay beginning

January 1, 2009.    

Judy R. Sullivan, a benefits supervisor for the

respondent-employer, corresponded with Dr. Richard B. Sharp

on April 22, 2009:

Cooper Tire needs your opinion as to whether our
employee, Richard Leach is totally disabled.  I
have enclosed copies of medical dictation
pertaining to a work related injury.  Also I am
attaching a copy of the physical job demands for a
full duty position and a copy of the functional
capacity evaluation for your review.  The FCE on
Mr. Leach was valid effort and Cooper Tire feels
that we have a job for Mr. Leach within his
modifications.  Mr. Leach has been working full
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duty since his return to work after the injury on
7/30/2007.

On 10/21/2008 Cooper Tire was presented with a
letter from Cheryl Vogan, M.D. stating Mr. Leach
was permanently disabled from Cooper Tire but yet
he remained working full duty until January 1,
2009 when he went off work on A/S benefits
(Accident and Sick Pay).

Upon review of his injury, FCE and with an
understanding from us that a permanent lighter
duty job exists, do you still recommend that Mr.
Leach seek medical disability from Cooper Tire?

Meanwhile, the record indicates that Dr. Vogan stated

the following on April 23, 2009: “To continue with current

medications and if possible to avoid the use of stronger

analgesics and he is in agreement with this.  For him to

return to work would require stronger analgesics on a more

regular basis and this would be dangerous given he drives 70

miles back and forth to work and when at work, works with

high voltage machinery and equipment which requires him to

be alert, responsive and the analgesic side effects would

certainly interfere with this.  Also the additive (sic)

potential of analgesics would be of concern for the long

term and he is aware of this.”    

Dr. Richard B. Sharp evaluated the claimant on April

27, 2009 for an “Opinion for disability.”  Dr. Sharp gave

the following impression:
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Thoracolumbar pain.  The patient does have a
history of thoracolumbar crush injury 3/10/07. 
Work-up at that time showed no evidence of
fracture or any neurologic injury.  There has been
a report from Dr. Gabbie that rib fracture was
noted but had healed by the time Dr. Gabbie had
completed seeing him.  Patient’s current symptoms
are pain in the thoracolumbar spine which is worse
after prolonged activity and driving.  The patient
felt like he was unable to continue with light
duty work at Cooper Tire and was placed
permanently disabled by Cheryl Vogan, M.D.
10/21/2008.  The patient apparently continued to
work full duty up until 1/01/09.  

RECOMMENDATIONS: Based on exam and the medical
records available, I see no lasting injury or
deficits that would have been caused from his
injury 3/10/07.  He does currently have some
symptoms consistent with musculokeletal strain and
osteoarthritis which would be largely unrelated. 
Based on exam and records available, I see no
permanently disabling injury that would preclude
him from gainful employment.  I do not have a job
duty description but there may be a permanent
lighter duty as described by Judy R. Sullivan from
a letter dated to me 4/22/09.  I feel the patient
would be able to turn back to lighter duty job
with no heavy lifting nor repetitive bending at
the waist, but I do not have the job description
other than the one in 2007.  A repeat functional
capacity evaluation may answer some of these
questions as the last one was in 2007, but again I
see no lasting deficits from the work injury
3/10/07.

An e-mail from Judy R. Sullivan dated June 18, 2009

indicated, “Richard L. Leach #19796 has applied for

Disability Retirement effective 6/1/2009.”  The claimant

testified, “Sometime in May, and then in June, I went in
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there to retire.  I’d started to draw my Social Security

Disability, and so I went in there.”  The claimant testified

that he began receiving Cooper disability retirement

benefits after about 30-45 days.  

Dr. Warren D. Long, Jr. provided a Functional Capacity

Examination on October 15, 2009:

Patient is seen for a Functional Capacity Exam at
the request of Greg Giles, Attorney-At-Law.

This is based on the AMA Guides to Impairment 
Disability Fourth Edition, with Arkansas not
having range of motion examined, only specific
disorders.  In the thoracic area, he has
degeneration at T11-12, Table 75, Page 113, 
Subparagraph 2, unoperated on and stable with
medical documented injury pain and rigidity
associated with moderate to severe degeneration
instructional test including unoperated on for HNP
or without radiculopathy.  In the thoracic area,
it is 3% and the lumbar area, it is 7% with mild
spinal stenosis at T12-L1.  Add 1% for multiple
levels at thoracic and lumbar, so it would be for
a specific disorder, 5% for thoracic and 9% for
lumbar.

As far as his chest goes, his chest x-rays and
MRIs have all been within normal limits and he has
no problems with his discoid atelectasis at the
present time.

As to his concussion and neurological status, from
the unconsciousness, the disturbance of the mental
status and integrated functioning and emotional
behavior disturbances, as well asm (sic) awareness
following a level of consciousness, I would say
this is probably very minimal.  I would use Table
4 and at the most give him 5% for impairment of
unconsciousness at the time of the injury, and
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residual transit awareness of loss of
consciousness following that.  Fortunately, he has
not had any seizures.  

We then go to the combined value chart on Page
322.  We will use the thoracic and lumbar
degenerative disease numbers, which are 5% and 9%,
which equals 14%.  We then take 14% plus 5% for
loss of consciousness, and that gives us a
18% whole body impairment for this injury dated
3/10/07....

    
      A pre-hearing order was filed on January 19, 2010. 

The claimant contended, among other things, that he

sustained compensable head and back injuries on March 10,

2007.  The claimant contended that he was “entitled to

permanent partial disability benefits associated with his

compensable injuries.”  The claimant contended that he was

entitled to a permanent impairment rating assigned by Dr.

Long.  The claimant contended that he was entitled to wage-

loss disability benefits in excess of the permanent

impairment rating.  The claimant contended that he was

entitled to additional medical treatment, including a

prescription for Celebrex.  

The respondents contended, among other things, that the

claimant did not sustain compensable head or back injuries

on March 10, 2007, and that the claimant could not prove

treatment for his back was reasonably necessary.  The
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respondents essentially contended that the “major cause” of

any permanent disability sustained by the claimant was the

result of a pre-existing condition rather than a compensable

injury.  The respondents contended that if any benefits were

determined to be payable, then they were “entitled to a

credit under Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-411 for payments made to

or on behalf of the claimant under the terms of its group

health program, its short-term disability benefits program

[A&S], and/or its long-term disability plan under its

employee benefits package.”  

A hearing was held on April 28, 2010.  The claimant

testified that he still held a journeyman electrician’s

license.  The claimant testified that he had sought other

employment since his disability retirement from Cooper Tire:

“I applied for three different jobs, yes, sir, and they

would not even consider me.”    

An administrative law judge filed an opinion on July

26, 2010.  The administrative law judge found that the

claimant proved he sustained a compensable back injury on

March 10, 2007, but that the claimant failed to prove he

sustained a compensable head injury on that date.  The

administrative law judge found that the claimant proved he
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was entitled to additional medical treatment, including a

prescription for Celebrex.  The administrative law judge

found that the claimant failed to prove he was entitled to

any permanent partial disability benefits or wage-loss

disability benefits.  The Full Commission affirmed and

adopted the administrative law judge’s decision in an

opinion filed February 8, 2011.  

The Court of Appeals has affirmed the Commission’s

finding that the claimant proved he sustained a compensable

back injury.  The Court has also essentially determined that

the claimant proved he sustained a compensable anatomical

impairment and has remanded for the Commission to assign a

proper rating in accordance with the American Medical

Association’s Guides to the Evaluation of Permanent

Impairment, 4th Edition.  Finally, the Court has instructed

the Commission to adjudicate the claimant’s entitlement to

wage-loss disability benefits.          

II.  ADJUDICATION

A.  Anatomical Impairment

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(F)(ii)(a)(Repl. 2002)

provides that permanent benefits shall be awarded only upon

a determination that the compensable injury was the major
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cause of the disability or impairment.  “Major cause” means

“more than 50% of the cause,” and a finding of major cause

shall be established according to the preponderance of the

evidence.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(14)(Repl. 2002).  

The Full Commission has adopted the Guides to the

Evaluation of Permanent Impairment (4th ed. 1993) to be used

in assessing anatomical impairment.  See Workers’

Compensation Commission Rule 099.34; Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

522(g)(Repl. 2002).  Any determination of the existence or

extent of physical impairment shall be supported by

objective and measurable physical or mental findings.  Ark.

Code Ann. §11-9-704(c)(1)(B)(Repl. 2002).  

The Commission is authorized to decide which portions

of the medical evidence to credit and to translate this

medical evidence into a finding of permanent impairment

using the Guides.  Avaya v. Bryant, 82 Ark. App. 273, 105

S.W.3d 811 (2003), citing Polk County v. Jones, 74 Ark. App.

159, 47 S.W.3d 904 (2001).  

In the present matter, the parties stipulated that the

claimant sustained a compensable injury to his chest, lung,

and abdomen area on March 10, 2007.  The Court of Appeals

has affirmed the Commission’s finding that the claimant also
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sustained a compensable back injury. An MRI of the

claimant’s thoracic spine on February 15, 2008 showed mild

degenerative changes and disc bulging at multiple levels,

associated with small disc protrusions.  Dr. Calhoun stated

in July 2008 that the MRI showed degenerative and bulging

discs at T11-12 and T12-L1.  Dr. Long assigned an 18% whole-

body impairment on October 15, 2009.  

The Full Commission finds that the proper portion of

the Fourth Edition Guides to be used in assessing the

instant claimant’s permanent anatomical impairment rating is

found at page 3/113, Table 75, Section II:

B.  Unoperated on, stable, with medically
documented injury, pain, and rigidity associated
with none to minimal degenerative changes on
structural tests, such as those involving
roentgenography or magnetic resonance imaging.

We note Dr. Long’s report on October 15, 2009, “His MRI

of his thoracic area now is unremarkable.  He does have a

bulge at L1 with very little in the way of radiculopathy. 

He has some arthritis at T11-12 and T12-L1 with [possibly]

an early disc lesion.”  Table 75, Section II B assigns the

claimant a 2% impairment for Thoracic and 5% impairment for

Lumbar.  The Full Commission therefore finds that the

claimant proved he sustained permanent anatomical impairment
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in the amount of 7%.  The claimant proved that the March 10,

2007 compensable back injury was the major cause of his 7%

anatomical impairment.  

B.  Wage Loss

“Disability” means incapacity because of compensable

injury to earn, in the same or other employment, the wages

which the employee was receiving at the time of the

compensable injury.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(8)(Repl.

2002).  The wage-loss factor is the extent to which a

compensable injury has affected the claimant’s ability to

earn a livelihood.  Logan County v. McDonald, 90 Ark. App.

409, 206 S.W.3d 258 (2005).  In considering claims for

permanent partial disability benefits exceeding the

employee’s percentage of permanent physical impairment, the

Commission may take into account, in addition to the

percentage of permanent physical impairment, such factors as

the employee’s age, education, work experience, and other

matters affecting his future earning capacity.  Ark. Code

Ann. §11-9-522(b)(1)(Repl. 2002).

In the present matter, the claimant is age 65 and a

high school graduate.  The claimant is a U.S. Navy veteran

and has a history of stable, productive employment primarily
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in occupations such as electrician, millwright, and

industrial maintenance foreman.  The claimant was hired as

an industrial technician for the respondent-employer in

August 1988.  The claimant described himself as a

“troubleshooter” and was skilled in “high voltage

maintenance” work for the respondents.  The claimant

sustained a compensable injury to his chest, lung, abdomen,

and back on March 10, 2007.  The claimant testified that he

was crushed between two conveyors at work, and a treating

physician thereafter diagnosed “compression injury to the

thorax.”  The claimant’s employment was terminated on April

19, 2007 but he returned to work for the respondent-employer

approximately three weeks later.

A Functional Capacity Evaluation was done on July 19,

2007.  A psychologist noted that the claimant had returned

to work for the respondents and that the claimant

“participates in all aspects of his activities of daily

living” including work on a poultry farm and pastoring a

church.  It was concluded in the Functional Capacity

Evaluation that the claimant could return to “Modified” work

with significant lifting restrictions.  The claimant

testified that he returned to work but that his physical
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condition worsened.  Dr. Calhoun prescribed Celebrex for the

claimant in July 2008.  The claimant testified that the

prescription for Celebrex allowed him to continue working

for the respondents.  Dr. Vogan opined in October 2008 that

the claimant was “permanently disabled from Cooper Tire and

would benefit from retirement from Cooper Tire at this

point.”  The claimant continued to work until about December

20, 2008 and subsequently began drawing Accident & Sickness

Pay.

It is within the Commission’s province to weigh all of

the medical evidence and to determine what is most credible. 

Minnesota Mining & Mfg. v. Baker, 337 Ark. 94, 989 S.W.2d

151 (1999).  In the present matter, the Full Commission

assigns minimal evidentiary weight to Dr. Vogan’s opinion

that the claimant was permanently disabled from returning to

work for the respondents.  We assign greater weight to the

opinions of Dr. Hillis, Dr. Gabbie, Dr. Stephens, Dr.

Calhoun, and Dr. Sharp; all of these treating and evaluating

physicians opined that the claimant was able to return to

work for Cooper Tire.  However, we also note that the

claimant has permanent physical restrictions as a result of

his compensable injury.  These permanent physical
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restrictions include a permanent anatomical impairment

assigned by Dr. Long, which the Commission has found is

properly assessed as 7% to the body as a whole.  We also

recognize that although the claimant may no longer be able

to earn $24.43 per hour with full work duties for the

respondents, the claimant’s work experience and above-

average intelligence should allow the claimant to pursue

gainful employment within his permanent physical

restrictions.  Based on the claimant’s age, education, and

work experience, and permanent anatomical impairment, the

Full Commission finds that the claimant proved he sustained

wage-loss disability in the amount of 25%.  

In accordance with the mandate from the Arkansas Court

of Appeals, and based on our de novo review of the entire

record, the Full Commission reverses the administrative law

judge’s finding that the claimant failed to prove he was

entitled to permanent partial disability benefits.  The Full

Commission finds that the claimant proved he sustained a

permanent anatomical impairment in the amount of 7%.  The

claimant proved he sustained additional wage-loss disability

in the amount of 25%.  The claimant proved that the March

10, 2007 compensable injury was the major cause of his
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permanent anatomical impairment and wage-loss disability. 

The respondents are entitled to an appropriate credit,

pursuant to Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-411(Repl. 2002), for the

group health and disability benefits received by the

claimant.  

The claimant’s attorney is entitled to fees for legal

services in accordance with Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-715(Repl.

2002).  For prevailing on appeal to the Full Commission, the

claimant’s attorney is entitled to an additional fee of five

hundred dollars ($500), pursuant to Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

715(b)(Repl. 2002).

IT IS SO ORDERED.

                                                       
                        A. WATSON BELL, Chairman

                                                       
                        KAREN H. McKINNEY, Commissioner

Commissioner Hood concurs, in part, and dissents, in part.

CONCURRING AND DISSENTING OPINION

          After a de novo review of the record, I must

respectfully concur, in part, and dissent, in part, from the

majority opinion.  I specifically concur with assessment of

7% permanent impairment to the body as a whole.  However,
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while I agree that the claimant is entitled to 25% wage-loss

disability, I find that the award should not be so limited. 

I would award  the claimant wage-loss disability in the

amount of 70%. 

          Arkansas Workers’ Compensation Law provides that

when an injured worker’s disability condition becomes stable

and no further treatment will improve that condition, the

disability is deemed permanent.  A worker who sustains an

injury to the body as a whole may be entitled to wage-loss

disability in addition to his anatomical loss.   Rutherford

v. Mid-Delta, 102 Ark. App. 317, 319, 285 S.W.3d 248 (2008),

citing Glass v. Edens, 233 Ark. 786, 346 S.W.2d 685 (1961). 

The wage-loss factor is the extent to which a compensable

injury has affected the claimant’s ability to earn a

livelihood.  Emerson Electric v. Gaston, 75 Ark. App. 232,

58 S.W.3d 848 (2001).  In order to be entitled to any wage-

loss disability in excess of permanent physical impairment,

the claimant must first prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that he sustained permanent physical impairment as

a result of the compensable injury.  Wal-Mart Stores, Inc.

v. Connell, 340 Ark. 475, 10 S.W.3d 727 (2000); Needham v.

Harvest Foods, 64 Ark. App. 141, 987 S.W.2d 278 (1998). 

Objective and measurable physical or mental findings, which
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are necessary to support a determination of “physical

impairment” or anatomical disability, are not necessary to

support a determination of wage-loss disability.  Arkansas

Methodist Hosp. v. Adams, 43 Ark. App. 1, 858 S.W.2d 125

(1993).

          The Commission is charged with the duty of

determining disability.  Cross v. Crawford County Memorial

Hospital, 54 Ark. App. 130, 923 S.W.2d 886 (1996).  In

determining the extent of permanent disability, the

Commission may consider, in addition to the evidence of

permanent anatomical impairment, claimant’s general health,

age, education, work experience, attitude, interest in

rehabilitation, degree of pain, and any other matters

reasonably expected to affect his future earning capacity. 

Ark. Code Ann. Sec. 11-9-522(b)(1); Glass, supra; Oller v.

Champion Parts Rebuilders, Inc., 5 Ark. App. 307, 635 S.W.2d

276 (1982); Arkansas Wood Products v. Atchley, 21 Ark. App.

138, 729 S.W.2d 428 (1987).

          For an award of permanent benefits, the

compensable injury must be the major cause of the disability

or impairment.  If the injury combines with a pre-existing

disease or condition, or the aging process, to cause or

prolong the disability, permanent benefits are available
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only if the compensable injury is the major cause of the

permanent disability or need for treatment.  Ark. Code Ann.

Sec. 11-9-102(4)(F)(ii).  Major cause is defined as more

than fifty percent (50%) of the cause.  Ark. Code Ann. Sec.

11-9-102(14).

          In Taggart v. Mid America Packaging and

Continental, 2009 Ark. App. 335, the Arkansas Court of

Appeals remanded a claim to the Full Commission, finding

that there was not substantial evidence to support a wage-

loss award of only twenty percent.  The claimant was unable

to obtain a release allowing her to return to work without

restrictions, and she was terminated from her employment. 

She had a two-percent impairment rating for her leg injury

and a seven-percent permanent partial impairment for her

lumbar spine injury.  The claimant's income for the year

prior to her injury was $67,721.07.  At the time of her

hearing, she was studying for her associate's degree and

earning $5.15 per hour, twenty hours per week, in a public

elementary school.  She had applied without success for jobs

with the Arkansas Department of Human Services and with

Wal-Mart.  She planned to study social work, with her

ultimate goal being a master's degree in the subject, with

which she could expect to earn $28,000 to $35,000 per year
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as a social worker.  Other evidence showed that the claimant

was capable of performing certain sedentary occupations,

with annual salaries ranging from approximately $32,590 to

$34,620.  The majority of the Full Commission awarded wage-

loss disability in the amount of twenty percent to Taggart.

          The Court of Appeals noted that the decision did

not address the claimant's pre-injury income in more than a

cursory fashion.  The Court stated that where the evidence

in the record clearly showed that the most the claimant

would be able to earn was $35,000 per year, an amount

significantly less than her pre-injury earnings, the record

did not support a finding of only twenty percent wage loss. 

On remand, the Full Commission awarded fifty percent wage-

loss disability.  Taggart v. Mid-America Packaging, Full

Commission Opinion Filed June 12, 2009 (WCC No. F406472).

          In the current circumstances, the claimant was

sixty-four years of age at the time of the hearing with a

lifetime of strenuous work history.  While the claimant does

have a wealth of experience and knowledge, he cannot sit,

stand or walk for any length of time.  Driving and activity

exacerbate his symptoms.  He required the use of pain

relievers, including a narcotic, on a daily basis.  Dr.

Vogan stated that he could no longer work in his job with
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the respondent-employer and was permanently disabled.  Dr.

Calhoun stated that he would continue to have pain.  The

claimant’s condition deteriorated, so that the original

functional capacity evaluation was no longer an accurate

view of his abilities.  The claimant had intended to work as

long as possible, and once he retired, had tried without

success to remain active at his home.  The claimant

attempted to find work, applying for three positions.  Once

he interviewed for the positions, he learned that they were

outside his abilities.  The claimant’s earning capacity

diminished from the $24.43 per hour with the respondent-

employer to nothing.  As such, I would award the claimant

70% wage-loss disability.

          For the aforementioned reasons, I must

respectfully concur, in part, and dissent, in part.

                           ______________________________
PHILIP A. HOOD, Commissioner


